

HOCKEY CANADA

ANNUAL REPORT

2024-25



TABLE OF CONTENTS

3 MESSAGES FROM HOCKEY CANADA

WHO IS HOCKEY CANADA

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

YEAR IN REVIEW

12 EVENTS AND PROPERTIES

BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AND PARTNERSHIPS

HOCKEY OPERATIONS

HOCKEY DEVELOPMENT

GROWING THE GAME

PLAYER REGISTRATIONS

COACH REGISTRATIONS

OFFICIAL REGISTRATIONS

BENCH STAFF REGISTRATIONS

CLINIC REGISTRATIONS

SPORT INTEGRITY

CULTURE, INCLUSION AND DIVERSE **COMMUNITY RELATIONS**

HOCKEY CANADA FOUNDATION

BRAND & COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

FINANCE

INSURANCE & RISK MANAGEMENT

Hockey Canada's 2024-25 Annual Report contains information and statistics from July 1, 2024 to June 30, 2025, covering the organization's fiscal year.





MESSAGES FROM HOCKEY CANADA

MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIR OF THE BOARD

On behalf of Hockey Canada, thank you to everyone involved with our National Winter Sport for your efforts in the 2024-25 season.

In the last few years, Hockey Canada has undergone a significant transformation that has required the buy-in and action of Canadians involved with the game across the country, and we are already beginning to see the benefits of many of these changes.

We are extremely encouraged that national registration numbers have increased for four consecutive seasons and that a recordsetting number of women and girls are playing, coaching and officiating in sanctioned hockey, and expect those numbers to continue to grow in the coming years.

On the ice, we are proud that Canada claimed the inaugural 4 Nations Face-Off, our National Men's and Women's Under-18 teams won their respective IIHF world championships and our National Women's Team won the Rivalry Series for the fourth year in a row.

And off of it, we continued to invest in better understanding what our participants need from us to have a safe, welcoming and inclusive hockey experience, both at the grassroots and highperformance levels.

As part of those efforts, in November 2024 we hosted the second annual Beyond the Boards Summit, which was a twoday session led by subject-matter experts and individuals with lived experiences to better understand deep-rooted issues that are detracting from participants having positive experiences in

Throughout this initiative, we heard from Canadians who are on the collective journey with us towards a healthier hockey, as it's critical to ensure their perspectives and experiences are reflected in what we believe in, and we thank them for their input.

It is such an important juncture for sport in Canada, and we certainly do not take for granted the opportunity and privilege we have to unite Canadians from coast to coast to coast through our National Winter Sport.

Whether you are a player, coach, official, volunteer, administrator or fan, we thank you for the role you play in growing hockey in Canada and wish you all the best this season.

Sincerely yours,

ATL GILLIAM

Jonathan Goldbloom Chair of the Board



MESSAGES FROM HOCKEY CANADA

MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

As I finish my second season with Hockey Canada, it is hard to believe the considerable progress that we have made towards a healthy, well-governed and robust game that unites generations of Canadians around a shared love of hockey.

And we are making that progress during a very exciting time for our National Winter Sport.

Since 2022, we have experienced a 30% growth in women and girls playing the game and 12% with men and boys, and continue to see greater retention of participants across the country, including those who identify as Black, Indigenous or Persons of Colour.

Internationally, Canada remains one of the strongest countries in men's, women's and para hockey.

Last season, our National Men's and Women's Under-18 teams won their respective IIHF world championships, Canada claimed the inaugural 4 Nations-Faceoff and our National Women's Team won the Rivalry Series for the fourth year in a row.

The National Women's Team also took home silver medals at the 2025 IIHF Women's World Championship, as did our National Para Hockey Team at the 2025 World Para Hockey Championship.

And to further strengthen the relationship between our organization and national teams, we launched a new National Team Athlete Committee that features eight current and former high-performance athletes and is empowered to make recommendations to Hockey Canada on issues that impact their fellow athletes.

With the 2026 Olympic and Paralympic Winter Games in Milano Cortina only a few months away, we are confident that our national teams will continue to represent our country with tremendous pride, as millions of Canadians cheer them on from home.

We also heard from Canadians as we recently introduced our new purpose, vision, mission and values, which you will see in this year's Annual Report and reflect where we are headed as an organization, a sport and community. Throughout this initiative, we heard from Canadians who are on the collective journey with us towards a healthier hockey, as it's critical to ensure their perspectives and experiences are reflected in what we believe in, and we thank them for their input.

As we look to the Games and beyond, our Board, Members and staff are working diligently to deliver on the priorities that we are committed to advancing for all Canadians, including:

- · Reimagining the Canadian Development Model;
- Creating priority around the growth of Women's and Girls' Hockey;
- Better understanding Infrastructure and the Facilities situation in Canada as a factor in continued growth and accessibility of the game, and having a plan to address the same:
- Financial Sustainability to fund our sport's bright future;
- Providing positive Hockey Experiences that keep everyone playing or involved in the game for longer;
- And giving Canadians unity, pride and inspiration through Performance Excellence.

Throughout the Annual Report, you will see the progress that we've made to address a number of these priorities, and we will continue to update Canadians on our progress towards a healthier hockey for all.

We hope to hear you sing O Canada many, many times this upcoming season, and thank you for your support of Hockey Canada.

Yours in Hockey,

Katherine Henderson President and CEO



WHO IS HOCKEY CANADA

As the national governing body for hockey, Hockey Canada is entrusted with growing and advancing the game from coast to coast to coast. Working in close partnership with our 13 Members and key stakeholders like the Canadian Hockey League, USPORTS, and community partners, we enable a positive hockey ecosystem that supports the delivery of hockey at every level.

From local rinks to the world stage, we are redefining what it means to succeed in hockey. That means elevating grassroots development, building inclusive and safe environments, and supporting high-performance athletes who proudly represent Canada in international competition, including IIHF World Championships and the Olympic & Paralympic Winter Games.

But our role goes beyond medals and scoreboards. We're here to help every participant, regardless of age, background or skill level, discover their own version of success. Whether it's learning to skate, building office skills, or forming lifelong friendships, we know that the impact of hockey extends far beyond the ice.

Hockey Canada is building a vibrant, united, values-driven hockey community and, together with our Members, staff, volunteers, and partners, we are setting a new standard for hockey both on and off the ice.

OUR PURPOSE

To unite generations of Canadians around a share love of hockey.

OUR VISION

Set the global standard for sport, both on and off the ice.

OUR MISSION

By enabling a world-class hockey ecosystem and culture that inspires greatness in Canadians.

OUR PROMISE

Redefining Gold. This means working together to set a new standard - on the ice, in the office, and in every community we serve. It means aiming for excellence in everything we do, supporting each other and making sure that success is defined not just by medals, but by the impact we have and the values we live every day.





WHO IS HOCKEY CANADA

OUR VALUES

FUN

A love of the game is essential to keeping participants on the ice and developing - as players and people. We ensure the hockey experience is fun, and we stay humble and open to new and better ideas for making hockey better.

AMBITION

Healthy ambition fuels our relentless pursuit of success. It pushes us to innovate, collaborate, compete and inspire others. We want to exceed the expectations of Canadians by never being complacent and continuing to evolve the game and our organization.

INCLUSION

Every Canadian, regardless of background, ability or identity, deserves to have a place in the game. The hockey experience gives Canadians the ability to participate authentically, and we help create a sense of belonging to the hockey community.

FAIR PLAY

Fair play is the cornerstone of true sport. Our commitment reflects our dedication to creating environments where everyone has an equal chance to succeed. We are committed to building a hockey culture that inspires and empowers, fosters community and elevates the spirit of healthy competition.

INTEGRITY

Unwavering honesty, beyond-reproach ethics, transparency and accountability are critical pieces of what we do. We work to uphold the integrity of the game and maintain the dignity of those who participate in it.

EXCELLENCE

Excellence drives us towards continuous improvement, innovation and inspiration. We want to foster environments within the game where participants can aspire to reach their fullest potential, through dedication, discipline and teamwork.







BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The members of the Hockey Canada Board of Directors come from all walks of life and from all corners of this country, yet they all have one thing in common – they are custodians of the game who want nothing more than for hockey to prosper.

The board helps develop a comprehensive plan to grow the game on a local and national level, and is composed of volunteers who graciously devote their time and energy to the betterment of the game from coast to coast to coast.



Grant Borbridge

(Calgary, AB) DIRECTOR

Amanda Fowler (Mississauga, ON) DIRECTOR

Daniel Fontaine

(New Westminster, BC)
DIRECTOR

Krista Outhwaite (Ottawa, ON)

DIRECTOR

Jonathan F. Goldbloom

(Montreal, QC) CHAIR OF THE BOARD

Marian Jacko

(Wiikwemkoong First Nation, ON)
DIRECTOR

Geoffrey Wong

(Victoria, BC) DIRECTOR

Gillian Apps

(Toronto, ON) DIRECTOR Kristi Miller (Vancouver, BC) DIRECTOR





HOCKEY CANADA MEMBERS



BC HOCKEY STEPHANIE WHITE

Chair of the Board



HOCKEY ALBERTA LEN SAMLETZKI

Chair of the Board



HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN EDWARD WATSON

Chair of the Board



HOCKEY MANITOBA BOYD CANART

President



HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO

DEAN FILANE

President



ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION JOHN KASTNER

Outgoing Chair of the Board

JEFFERY TURNER

Incoming Chair of the Board



HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO CRAIG HALPENNY

President



HOCKEY QUÉBEC CHRISTIAN LABBÉ

Chair of the Board



HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK

TODD PYE

President



HOCKEY PEI

ROBERT MACMILLAN

President



HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA BRAD MACKINLEY

President



HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR

DR. JARED BUTLER

President



HOCKEY NORTH SAM SHANNON

President







YEAR IN REVIEW

ШІ

Dave Cameron named head coach of Canada's National Junior Team for 2024-25 season • Kris Mallette named head coach of Canada's National Men's Summer Under-18 Team for 2024 Hlinka Gretzky Cup • Travis Crickard and Mathieu Turcotte named head coaches of Canadian teams for 2024 U17 World Challenge • Trevor Murphy hired as vice-president of hockey development • Western Canadian Development Model pilot project approved between Hockey Canada, four western Members, AJHL, SJHL, MJHL and WHL • Former Hockey Canada president Murray Costello passes away at 90 · Alison Domenico named head coach of Canada's National Women's Development Team for 2024-25 season • Vicky Sunohara named head coach of Canada's National Women's Under-18 Team for 2024-25 season • Bruce Cassidy, Peter DeBoer, Rick Tocchet and Misha Donskov named to coaching staff of Canada's National Men's Team for 2025 4 Nations Face-Off

AUGUST

Camrose, Alberta named host of 2024 Junior A World Challenge . Calgary, Alberta named host of 2025 Centennial Cup. presented by Tim Hortons • Canada's National Men's Summer Under-18 Team wins gold medal at 2024 Hlinka Gretzky Cup in Edmonton, Alberta · Canada's National Women's Under-18 Team wins two of three games against United States in Thorold, Ontario . Canada's National Women's Development Team wins one of three games against United States in Thorold, Ontario

SEPTEMBER

47 Canadian officials licensed by International Ice Hockey Federation for 2024-25 season • Russ Herrington named head coach of Canada's National Para Hockey Team for 2024-25 season • Hockey Canada Summer Congress hosted virtually . Nine student-athletes (Allie Barter, Jordyn Blais, Annick Boudreau, Brianna Bowman, Madison Cronkwright, Maggi Dewolf-Russ, Jessymaude Drapeau, Charlotte Melindy, Keiara Raitt) selected to participate in Creating Coaches program

NCTORFR

Yanick Lemay (U17), Dave Brown (U18) and Peter Anholt (U20) named to Program of Excellence management group for 2024-25 season · Canada's National Para Hockey Team earns silver medal at 2024 IPH Cup in Ostrava, Czechia · Building the Future of Women's and Girls' Hockey discussion paper published by Hockey Canada's women's and girls' steering committee . Seven Ontario communities (Arnprior, Belleville, Brockville, Cornwall, Hawkesbury, Kingston, Ottawa) named host communities for Road to the World Juniors . Former Hockey Canada president Bill Hay passes away at 88 . Bauer extends partnership as official equipment provider and official team apparel partner of Hockey Canada





YEAR IN REVIEW

NOVEMBER

Bruce Richardson (East) and Mike Reagan (West) named head coaches of Canadian teams for 2024 Junior A World Challenge • Ontario Red wins gold medal at 2023 National Women's Under-18 Championship in Quispamsis, New Brunswick • Canada White wins gold medal and Canada Red takes silver medal at 2024 U17 World Challenge in Sarnia, Ontario • Colin Campbell and Shea Weber inducted into Hockey Hall of Fame • Ottawa, Ontario hosts second Beyond the Boards Summit, focusing on outcomes of unhealthy hockey culture • Pat McLaughlin steps down as chief operating officer of Hockey Canada • Hockey Canada Winter Congress hosted in Ottawa, Ontario • Daniel Fontaine elected to Hockey Canada Board of Directors • Gillian Apps and Amanda Fowler re-elected to Hockey Canada Board of Directors • Hockey Canada and Force Sport unveil The First Whistle program to reduce barriers to entry for officials • Hockey Canada Foundation announces 2,170 children will receive subsidies through HCF Assist Fund in 2024-25 season • Hockey Canada releases audited financial statements for 2023-24 season • Hockey Canada unveils new service fee structure for participants • More than 5,000 Canadians participate in 67 events held across Canada as part of World Girls' Ice Hockey Weekend

DECEMBER

Hockey Canada and Esso announce partnership extension enhancing programming opportunities for grassroots participants, including women and girls • Brad Pascall, Joe Thornton and Hnat Domenichelli return as management stafffor 2024 Spengler Cup • Gerard Gallant named head coach of Canada's National Men's Team for 2024 Spengler Cup • Canada's National Para Hockey Team gets silver medal at 2024 Para Cup in Charlottetown, P.E.I. • Canada's National Women's Development Team gets silver medal at 2024 Women's Euro Hockey Tour in Tampere, Finland • Canada West wins bronze medal and Canada East finishes fourth at 2024 Junior A World Challenge in Camrose, Alberta • Truro, Nova Scotia named host of 2025 U17 World Challenge • Mount Pearl and Conception Bay South, Newfoundland and Labrador named hosts of 2025 U18 Women's National Championship • Trois-Rivières, Quebec named host of 2025 Junior A World Challenge • Hockey Canada publishes Tracking Maltreatment in Sanctioned Hockey report • OK Tire named official auto service and tire retailer of Hockey Canada • Canada's National Men's Team eliminated in semifinals at 2023 Spengler Cup in Davos, Switzerland

JANUARY

Canada's National Junior Team finishes in fifth place at 2025 IIHF World Junior Championship in Ottawa, Ontario • Vicky Sunohara elected to IIHF Hall of Fame • Hockey Canada and IIHF announce hosting partnership, including IIHF Women's World Championship (2027, 2030) and IIHF U18 Women's World Championship (2026, 2028, 2030) • Eight athletes (Billy Bridges, Michael Mastrodomenico, Tyler McGregor, Bailey Mitchell, Markus Phillips, Alyssa Regalado, Kyle Turris, Kendra Woodland) named to National Team Athlete Committee • Canada's National Women's Under-18 Team wins gold medal at 2025 IIHF U18 Women's World Championship in Vantaa, Finland • Sidney Crosby named captain of Canada's National Men's Team for 2025 4 Nations Face-Off

FEBRUARY

Canada's National Women's Team wins best-of-five Rivalry Series against United States • 48 players participate in Canadian leg of IIHF Global Girls' Game in Summerside, P.E.I. • Canada's National Para Hockey Team faces United States in two-game Reeve Hockey Classic in Boston, Massachusetts • Canada's National Men's Team wins championship at 2025 4 Nations Face-Off in Montreal, Quebec and Boston, Massachusetts



YEAR IN REVIEW

MARCH

Dawson Creek, B.C., named host of 2025 Para Cup • Ashif Mawji appointed chair of the Hockey Canada Foundation Board of Directors • Mike Humes appointed chair of the Hockey Canada Foundation U.S. Board of Directors • Kat Bitove, Paul Di Benedetto and Cheryl Pounder elected to Hockey Canada Foundation Board of Directors • Lowell Thomas elected to Hockey Canada Foundation U.S. Board of Directors • Canada's National Para Hockey Team faces United States in three-game series in Thorold, Ontario

APRIL

Kyle Dubas named general manager of Canada's National Men's Team for 2025 IIHF World Championship • Cory Stillman named head coach of Canada's National Men's Under-18 Team for 2025 IIHF U18 Men's World Championship • Sydney and Membertou, Nova Scotia named hosts of 2026 IIHF U18 Women's World Championship • Canada's National Women's Team gets silver medal at 2025 IIHF Women's World Championship in Ceske Budejovice, Czechia • Dieppe, New Brunswick named host of 2026 Esso Cup • Peterborough, Ontario named host of 2026 TELUS Cup • Edmonton Jr. Oilers win 2025 Esso Cup, Canada's U18 Women's National Club Championship, in Lloydminster, Alberta • Regina Pat Canadians win 2025 TELUS Cup, Canada's U18 Men's National Club Championship, in Chilliwack, B.C. • Dean Evason named head coach of Canada's National Men's Team for 2025 IIHF World Championship

MAY

Canada's National Men's Under-18 Team wins gold medal at 2025 IIHF U18 Men's World Championship in Frisco and Allen, Texas • Calgary Canucks win 2025 Centennial Cup, presented by Tim Hortons, Canada's National Junior A Championship, in Calgary, Alberta • Canada's National Men's Team finishes in fifth place at 2025 IIHF World Championship in Stockholm, Sweden and Herning, Denmark • Canada's National Para Hockey Team gets silver medal at 2025 World Para Hockey Championship in Buffalo, New York

JUNE

Hockey Canada Spring Congress hosted in Montreal • Sidney Crosby, Nathan MacKinnon, Cale Makar, Connor McDavid, Brayden Point and Sam Reinhart are first six players named to Canada's Men's Olympic Team • Marie-Philip Poulin named IIHF Female Player of the Year • Western Canadian Development Model pilot project expands scope for 2025-26 season • Alan Millar hired as general manager of Program of Excellence • 16 Canadians selected at 2025 PWHL Draft • Dan Coles, Matthew Fergenbaum, Fraser Lawrence, Vanessa Stratton and Sean Tobin named to Hockey Canada Officiating Program management group • Misha Donskov hired as vice-president of hockey operations and men's national teams coach • Jennifer Botterill, Duncan Keith, Danièle Sauvageau and Joe Thornton elected to Hockey Hall of Fame • 85 Canadians selected at 2024 NHL Draft • Hockey Canada announces 2.4% growth in participation, including record 115,000 women and girls



EVENTS AND PROPERTIES

In the 2024-25 season, Hockey Canada hosted seven tournaments, two Rivalry Series games and one IIHF world championship in seven Canadian provinces, welcoming over 50,000 fans at our domestic tournaments, and over 300,000 at the World Junior Championship:

- 2024 National Women's Under-18 Championship (Quispamsis, NB)
- 2024 World Under-17 Hockey Challenge (Sarnia, ON)
- 2024 Para Hockey Cup (Charlottetown, PEI)
- 2024 World Junior A Hockey Challenge (Camrose, AB)
- 2025 IIHF World Junior Championship (Ottawa, ON)
- 2025 Rivalry Series (Halifax, NS and Summerside, PEI)
- 2025 Esso Cup (Lloydminster, AB)
- 2025 TELUS Cup (Fraser Valley, BC)
- 2025 Centennial Cup, presented by Tim Hortons (Calgary, AB)

Community and social impact was at the forefront of all events hosted in Canada, which included:

- Hosting a Canadian citizenship ceremony ahead of the 2025 IIHF World Junior Championship
- Offering New Canadian and Indigenous ticket donation programs at multiple events
- Achieving gold level certification following a thorough sustainability certification process at the 2025 IIHF World Junior Championship
- Providing players of the game with Indigenous painted

As legacy, more than \$300,000 was invested into the host communities to drive projects that reduce the barriers to play hockey, enhance infrastructure and build local capacity.























BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AND PARTNERSHIPS

2024-25

PREMIER PARTNERS









INTERNATIONAL PARTNERS













NATIONAL PARTNERS













HOCKEY OPERATIONS

Canadian athletes went across the country and around the world during the 2024-25 season, with tremendous results. A pair of world titles made their way to the Great White North, both at the U18 level; Canada's National Women's Under-18 Team returned to the top of the podium for the third time in four years at the IIHF U18 Women's World Championship, while Canada's National Men's Under-18 Team won back-to-back gold medals for the first time ever at the IIHF U18 Men's World Championship. And let's

not forget the historic triumph at the 4 Nations Face-Off, where Connor McDavid's overtime winner in the championship game ignited cross-country celebrations that rivalled Vancouver 2010.

Perhaps most importantly, the 267 players who wore red and white were tremendous ambassadors for Canada's game, a testament to the work done by Hockey Canada's 13 Members and thousands of minor hockey associations from coast to coast to coast.

RESULTS

EVENT	RESULT	RECORD	GF	GA
2024 Hlinka Gretzky Cup (National Men's Summer U18 Team)	GOLD MEDAL	5-0	24	4
National Women's Under-18 Team vs. United States	-	2-1	10	7
National Women's Development Team vs. United States	-	1-2	9	14
2024 IPH Cup (National Para Hockey Team)	SILVER MEDAL	3-2	17	9
2024 U17 World Challenge (Canada Red)	SILVER MEDAL	3-1	17	10
2024 U17 World Challenge (Canada White)	GOLD MEDAL	4-1	23	14
2024 Para Hockey Cup	SILVER MEDAL	3-2	23	13
2024 Women's Euro Hockey Tour (National Women's Development Team)	SILVER MEDAL	3-1	11	6
2024 Spengler Cup (National Men's Team)	3RD PLACE	2-1	14	9
2025 IIHF World Junior Championship	5TH PLACE	2-3	13	11
2025 IIHF U18 Women's World Championship	GOLD MEDAL	6-0	40	5
Rivalry Series (National Women's Team)	-	3-2	15	15
2025 4 Nations Face-Off	CHAMPIONS	3-1	13	11
National Para Hockey Team vs. United States	-	1-4	9	18
2025 IIHF Women's World Championship	SILVER MEDAL	5-2	37	9
2025 IIHF U18 Men's World Championship	GOLD MEDAL	7-0	43	7
2025 IIHF World Championship	5TH PLACE	6-2	35	9
2025 World Para Hockey Championship	SILVER MEDAL	4-1	31	8
TOTAL		63-26	384	179

CANADA'S INTERNATIONAL ICE HOCKEY FEDERATION (IIHF) AND WORLD PARA ICE HOCKEY (WPIH) RANKINGS

MEN'S IIHF RANKING - 3^{RD} WOMEN'S IIHF RANKING - 2^{ND} WPIH RANKING - 2^{ND}







HOCKEY OPERATIONS

2024-25 NATIONAL TEAM PARTICIPATION - BY MEMBER



BC HOCKEY | 38

Layton Ahac, Jordan Baxter, Jenna Buglioni, Macklin Celebrini, Anne Cherkowski, Dylan Ferguson, Dylan Garand, Jenn Gardiner, Gracie Graham, Tova Henderson, Brendon Hurst, Jade Iginla, Joe Iginla, Matt Irwin, Kent Johnson, Aurora Kahlert, Ben Kindel, Adam Kingsmill, Ryan Lin, Hailey MacLeod, Danica Maynard, Gavin McKenna, Curtis McKenzie, Tanner Molendyk, Sawyer Mynio, Giorgos Pantelas, Sarah Paul, Matteo Pellizzari, Mathis Preston, Chloe Primerano, Sam Reinhart, Liam Ruck, Markus Ruck, Cameron Schmidt, Sara Swiderski, Shea Theodore, Devon Toews, Micah Zandee-Hart



Alyssa Barrette, Riley Boychuk, Daniel Carr, Braeden Cootes, Kodie Curran, Landon DuPont, Carter Esler, Ryker Evans, Tanner Fritz, Brandon Hagel, Auren Halbert, Adin Hill, Micah Kovacevich, Cale Makar, Emerance Maschmeyer, Josh Morrissey, Brett Olson, Colton Parayko, Cruz Payao, Brayden Point, Daxon Rudolph, Sade Sandilands, Lukas Sawchyn, Danielle Serdachny, Jackson Smith, Jared Spurgeon, Keaton Verhoeff, Sarah Wozniewicz



HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN | 13

Berkly Catton, Emily Clark, Ava Drabyk, Reese Hamilton, Tanner Howe, Alida Korte, Ashley Messier, Caden Price, Cole Reschny, Brayden Schenn, Sophie Shirley, Brayden Yager, Stryker Zablocki



HOCKEY MANITOBA | 17

Ashton Bell, Carson Bjarnason, Madison Bowey, Kristen Campbell, Carson Carels, Matthew Gard, Burke Hood, Jaxon Jacobson, Seth Jarvis, Peyton Kettles, Jocelyne Larocque, Kate Manness, Sara Manness, Hayley McDonald, Trayis Sanheim, Corinne Schroeder, Mark Stone



HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO | 1

Carter George



ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION | 109

Beau Akey, Mackenzie Alexander, Erin Ambrose, Lucas Ambrosio, Jocelyn Amos, Rob Armstrong, Ethan Belchetz, Sam Bennett, Lexie Bertelsen, Gavin Betts, Jordan Binnington, Jaime Bourbonnais, Joseph Carroll, Tyler Challenger, Maxine Cimoroni, Anthony Cirelli, Brandon Coe, Kendall Cooper, Dorothy Copetti, Easton Cowan, Dominic Cozzolino, Callum Croskery, Will Cuylle, Ethan Czata, Alessandro Di Iorio, Sam Dickinson, Adam Dixon, Drew Doughty, James Dunn, Beckham Edwards, Colin Ellsworth, Kohyn Eshkawkogan, Adam Fantilli, Renata Fast, Sarah Fillier, Colin Fitzgerald, Tyson Foerster, Sam Gagner, Andrew Gibson, Julia Gosling, Nicole Gosling, Blake Gowan, Piper Grober, Logan Hawery, Barrett Hayton, Carter Hicks, Noel Hoefenmayer, Mac Hollowell, Tyler Hopkins, Bo Horvat, Sofia Ismael, Jack Ivankovic, Sophie Jaques, Brianne Jenner, Josh Jooris, Lev Katzin, Travis Konecny, Caitlin Kraemer, Alex Law, Jean-Christoph Lemieux, Jett Luchanko, Emma Maltais, Mitch Marner, Brady Martin, Porter Martone, Pierce Mbuyi, Maddie McCullough, Connor McDavid, Tyler McGregor, Alex McLean, Caleb Mitchell, Brandon Montour, Aubrey Morrison, Claire Murdoch, Ava Murphy, Hannah Murphy, Jack Nesbitt, Sarah Nurse, Jake O'Brien, Kristin O'Neill, Ryan O'Reilly, Emmalee Pais, Madison Palumbo, Rachel Piggott, Luca Pinelli, Alyssa Regalado, Carson Rehkopf, Cameron Reid, Calum Ritchie, Luca Romano, Ryan Roobroeck, Sydney Sawyer, Matthew Schaefer, Brett Seney, Ella Shelton, Riley Sorokan, Natalie Spooner, Laura Stacey, Claire Thompson, Caileigh Tiller, Adam Valentini, Parker Vaughan, Emma Venusio, Braidy Wassilyn, Corbin Watson, Daryl Watts, Colton White, Amelia Wilkinson, Cole Zurawski



HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO | 8

Quinn Beauchesne, Cole Beaudoin, Oliver Bonk, Tyrone Henry, Jamie Lee Rattray, Alex Therien, Kate Viel, MacKenzie Weegar



Jonathan Aspirot, Lucas Beckman, Antoine Bibeau, Vincent Boily, Shawn Burnett, Mathieu Cataford, Cameron Chartrand, Benjamin Cossette-Ayotte, Maddox Dagenais, Jonathan Daigle, Phillip Danault, Ann-Renée Desbiens, Caleb Desnoyers, Philip-Michaël Devos, Ève Gascon, Marc-André Fleury, Ethan Gauthier, Thomas Grégoire, Marilou Grenier, Émile Guité, Jonathan Hazen, Alex Huang, Charles Hudon, Jean-François Huneault, Anton Jacobs-Webb, Romain L'Italien, Maya Labad, Manix Landry, Mathieu Lelièvre, Anaïs Leprohon, Chad Lygitsakos, Philippe Maillet, Michael Matheson, Sam Montembeault, Jayden Plouffe, Marie-Philip Poulin, Antoine Proulx, Rosalie Tremblay, Xavier Villeneuve



HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK | 4

Liam Kilfoil, Tynan Lawrence, Bradly Nadeau, Ava Wood



Avi Adam, Sidney Crosby, Colten Ellis, Nathan MacKinnon, Brad Marchand, Logan Shaw, Blayre Turnbull



HOCKEY PEI | 1

Noah Dobson



HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR | 2

Gavin Baggs, Liam Hickey







HOCKEY DEVELOPMENT

Minor hockey associations across the country are comprised of players, coaches, officials, safety personnel and administrators who combine to make up a rich and diverse hockey development system in Canada. Our development programs, the Hockey Canada Officiating Program, Hockey Canada Safety Program, National Coach Certification Program, and Player and Officiating Pathways all continue to serve as a catalyst for growing the

game. Hockey Canada and our Members have made significant improvements in the delivery of our education, officiating and coaching programs and remain committed to ensuring a safe, inclusive and meaningful experience for all involved. Over the last year, we have also continued the implementation with our Members of comprehensive age- and skill-appropriate pathways for players and officials.

HOCKEY UNIVERSITY

This online education program continues to serve as an excellent educational resource for more than 68,500 volunteers on an annual basis. Coaches, officials and safety personnel rely on the platform to equip them with the skills and resources to be the best they can be.

MEMBER	NCCP COACHING	HCOP OFFICIATING	HCSP SAFETY	HCCP CHECKING	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	2,870	2,255	2,709	604	8,538
HOCKEY ALBERTA	2,240	2,313	3,129	1,150	8,832
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	1,676	1,823	754	767	5,020
HOCKEY MANITOBA	1,825	703	605	443	3,576
HOCKEY NORTH	22	44	5	3	74
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	319	85	215	185	804
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	7,562	2,205	14	5,005	14,786
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	1,104	388	989	0	2,481
HOCKEY QUEBEC	10,998	387	5,583	2	16,970
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	1,140	495	407	17	2,059
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	788	331	329	52	1,500
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	950	599	1,512	0	3,061
HOCKEY PEI	504	162	187	12	865
TOTAL	32,098	11,790	16,438	8,240	68,566



HOCKEY DEVELOPMENT

RESPECT IN SPORT - HOCKEY UNIVERSITY & RIS COURSE ACTIVITY

More than 82,000 Canadians completed the Respect in Sport Activity Leader and Respect in Sport Parent programs.

MEMBER	ACTIVITY LEADER	PARENT	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	6,307	2,362	8,669
HOCKEY ALBERTA	7,645	13,077	20,722
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	1,399	408	1,807
HOCKEY MANITOBA	3,246	2,299	5,545
HOCKEY NORTH	7	0	7
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	334	358	692
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	12,578	13,912	26,490
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	1,804	2,182	3,986
HOCKEY QUEBEC	6,869	521	7,390
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	1,014	1,406	2,420
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	731	1,742	2,473
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	1,181	1,006	2,187
HOCKEY PEI	508	37	545
TOTAL	43,623	39,310	82,933

COACHING CLINICS

Hockey Canada's 13 Members conducted 660 coaching clinics during the 2024-25 season.

COURSE	CLINICS	ATTENDEES
COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	207	9.753
COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	141	2,852
COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	45	829
COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	41	773
DEVELOPMENT 1	206	4.240
GENDER IDENTITY AND EXPRESSION	5	12,913
HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	12	290
HU COACH 1/COACH 2	3	117
TOTAL	660	31,767

HOCKEY CANADA SKILLS ACADEMY

The Hockey Canada Skills Academy program celebrated its 25th anniversary in 2024-25. With Hockey Canada Skills Academies offered across nine Members, we continue to provide schools with resources and training to offer hockey skills programs during the school day.

MEMBER	ACADEMIES
BC HOCKEY	11
HOCKEY ALBERTA	24
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	5
HOCKEY MANITOBA	11
HOCKEY NORTH	0
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	2
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	17
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	5
HOCKEY QUEBEC	0
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	1
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	0
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	0
HOCKEY PEI	1
TOTAL	77

^{*} The Hockey Québec Sports School/Skills Academy model has been in place for more than 30 years in the Québec school system. Along with the Sport Étude and U18-U15-U13 programs through Hockey Québec, Hockey Canada Skills Academy programs continue to demonstrate an excellent example of academic and athletic pursuits within the

DIGITAL COACHING RESOURCES

Hockey Canada's 13 Members conducted 660 coaching clinics during the 2024-25 season.

HOCKEY CANADA NETWORK

Total users New users Average engagement time per user Total screen views

42.806 21,405 43:08 11,831,078



GROWING THE GAME

GROWING THE GAME

Using research and data to support strategic initiatives in collaboration with Members. Hockey Canada focuses on the recruitment and retention of grassroots hockey players from coast to coast to coast. Working with existing audiences, new audiences and audiences representing equity deserving groups, the goal is to create inclusive opportunities to ensure hockey is a fun and lifelong passion for everyone.

In 2024-25, Hockey Canada and its Members hosted over 450 programs / events with almost 24.000 participants focused on growing the game.

INITIATIVES & PROGRAMS

ESSO FUN DAYS

Esso Fun Days is a program that was established in 1998. Since then, over 900 Esso Fun Day programs have helped 28,575 participants step on the ice for the first time. The purpose of Esso Fun Days is to create a safe and fun environment for girls and women new to hockey to try the sport for the first time. Players of any age get on the ice and learn the basic skills and rules to give them the confidence to register in a hockey program upon completion of the event. Esso Fun Days are free of charge in an effort to remove barriers to participation and entry into the sport.

2024-25 EVENTS: 53 | PARTICIPANTS: 1.975

IIHF WORLD GIRLS' ICE HOCKEY WEEKEND

The goal of this annual grassroots initiative is to host events globally, and, in Canada, from coast to coast to coast that recruit, retain and engage girls and women as players, coaches, officials and fans. Since 2011, Canada has connected with over 143,550 participants through more than 1,820 events.

2024-25 EVENTS: 65 | PARTICIPANTS: 12,050

NHL/NHLPA FIRST SHIFT

In collaboration with Bauer, the National Hockey League and the National Hockey League Players' Association, the NHL/NHLPA First Shift program is designed to ensure an accessible, affordable, safe and fun experience for new-to-hockey families. Since 2014, more than 61,000 children have tried hockey through this amazing program that includes full head-to-toe Bauer equipment, a sixweek on-ice trial and opportunities to make new friends.

2024-25 EVENTS: 222 | PARTICIPANTS: 8,251 (3,403 girls / 4,835 boys / 5 non-binary / 5 prefer not to say / 3 not captured)

PATHWAY TO HOCKEY

Launched during the 2023-24 season, the Pathway to Hockey program is designed to support Members or Local Hockey Associations running a variety of initiatives designed to introduce children to hockey that are not currently registered on a team. Hockey Canada provides complimentary insurance coverage for participants in all approved programs, which include both on- and off- ice activities such as ball hockey, floorball, learn to skate, learn to play, try hockey, etc.

2024-25 EVENTS: 118 | PARTICIPANTS: 1,960 (722 girls / 1,226 boys / 11 prefer not to say / 1 not captured)





GROWING THE GAME

INITIATIVES & PROGRAMS

IIHF TRY HOCKEY PILOTS

In collaboration with the IIHF, Hockey Canada conducted a number of "Try Hockey" pilot projects with Local Hockey Associations and Members from across the country in the 2023-24 and 2024-25 seasons. These pilots were designed to make the game more inclusive and accessible through initiatives outside our traditional offerings, with a focus on equity deserving groups, new Canadians, the BIPOC community, girls and late-entry participants.

2024-25 EVENTS: 7 | PARTICIPANTS: 238 (94 girls / 121 boys / 23 not captured)

POND TO PODIUM DEVELOPMENT SERIES

The Pond to Podium Development Series is an initiative that provides opportunities and insights for coaches and players to access behind-the-scenes activity with national team coaches and players. These consist of in-person activities, exclusive educational opportunities and virtual experiences. In 2024-25, a number of webinars were held with over 1,800 participants as well as a variety of content (drills, skills, etc.) shared through social media and the Hockey Canada Network App.





PLAYER REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	5,406	7,277	7,429	7,114	6,077	7,427	1,080	1,071	0	1,051	0	0	0	0	0	1,013	44,945
	BOY/MAN	4,240	5,684	5,918	5,642	4,847	6,058	891	1,070	0	732	0	0	0	0	0	857	35,939
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,144	1,534	1,483	1,428	1,184	1,311	185	0	0	319	0	0	0	0	0	148	8,736
	NON-BINARY	3	1	2	3	3	8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	20
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	19	55	24	39	42	47	4	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	239
	NOT CAPTURED	0	3	2	2	1	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	11
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	8,845	9,382	10,607	10,275	9,505	10,443	0	2,775	0	1,711	0	0	0	282	0	5,480	69,305
	BOY/MAN	7.189	7,725	8,530	8,375	7.986	8.749	0	2,544	0	1.463	0	0	0	221	0	4,549	57,331
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,628	1,635	2,046	1,860	1,499	1,663	0	210	0	247	0	0	0	58	0	859	11,705
	NON-BINARY	0	1	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	7
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	27	20	31	38	18	30	0	20	0	1	0	0	0	3	0	67	255
	NOT CAPTURED	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	7
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	4,377	4,766	4,846	4,474	3,763	4,321	0	945	0	4,369	0	0	0	0	0	0	31,861
	BOY/MAN	3,161	3,484	3,581	3,389	3.001	3,443	0	808	0	4,104	0	0	0	0	0	0	24,971
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,161	1,229	1,243	1,077	747	869	0	136	0	262	0	0	0	0	0	0	6,724
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	55	53	22	8	15	9	0	1	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	166
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	3,347	3,817	4,030	3,850	3,315	2,536	0	1,401	0	775	0	0	0	40	0	1,212	24,323
	BOY/MAN	2,441	2,832	2,971	2,895	2,604	1,835	0	1,227	0	591	0	0	0	37	0	1,204	18,637
	GIRL/WOMAN	896	980	1,055	952	709	700	0	164	0	183	0	0	0	3	0	8	5,650
	NON-BINARY	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	9	4	3	1	2	1	0	10	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	31
	NOT CAPTURED	1	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	889	764	699	815	588	583	0	367	0	0	13	0	0	0	0	69	4,787
	BOY/MAN	644	597	585	670	531	537	0	367	0	0	13	0	0	0	0	69	4,013
	GIRL/WOMAN	244	164	113	145	57	45	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	768
	NON-BINARY	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	25,584	25,510	28,076	28,188	26,631	29,128	5,728	3,171	0	5,469	404	0	31	376	867	0	179,163
on the state of th	BOY/MAN	18,111	18,572	20,675	20,672	19,664	21,652	4,253	3,169	0	679	32	0	21	299	727	0	128,526
	GIRL/WOMAN	7,225	6,792	7,315	7,449	6,952	7,460	1,467	0	0	4,769	372	0	10	71	127	0	50,009
	NON-BINARY	1	3	2	0	1	1	0	0	0	3	0	0	0	1	0	0	12
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	244	140	83	67	12	13	8	2	0	17	0	0	0	5	13	0	604
	NOT CAPTURED	3	3	1	0	2	2	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	12
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	3,081	3,120	3,415	3,506	3,175	4,035	436	917	0	0	0	0	0	50	218	0	21,953
	BOY/MAN	2,566	2,819	3,191	3,331	3,080	3,962	434	917	0	0	0	0	0	38	141	0	20,479
	GIRL/WOMAN	495	274	207	170	92	68	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	11	21	0	1,338
	NON-BINARY	0	2	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	5
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	20	25	17	5	2	4	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	55	0	131
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	TOTAL	10,755	11,163	13,502	12,691	10,059	11,977	0	7,745	0	463	1,246	0	189	150	198	8,446	88,584
	BOY/MAN	9,599	10,009	11,973	11,146	8,804	10,741	0	7,372	0	462	881	0	174	129	186	8,256	79,732
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,139	1,130	1,519	1,534	1,249	1,232	0	373	0	1	365	0	15	18	12	188	8,775
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	17	22	7	11	6	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	2	71
	NOT CAPTURED	0	2	3	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

PLAYER REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	2,132	2,309	2,425	2,345	2,260	1,882	0	399	0	512	0	0	0	0	0	1,299	15,563
	BOY/MAN	1,578	1,735	1.872	1.869	1.788	1.643	0	398	0	470	0	0	0	0	0	755	12,108
	GIRL/WOMAN	522	508	531	463	461	232	0	1	0	42	0	0	0	0	0	539	3,299
	NON-BINARY	0	0	1	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	31	65	21	13	10	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	149
	NOT CAPTURED	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	2,624	2,768	2,725	2,589	2,512	2,238	88	726	0	70	0	0	0	36	78	0	16,454
HOURET HOVA SCOTIA	BOY/MAN	1,955	2,070	2,024	1,976	1,966	1,750	88	725	0	70	0	0	0	21	51	0	12,696
	GIRL/WOMAN	641	673	688	605	544	487	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	12	11	0	3,662
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	28	25	13	8	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	16	0	95
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	Ö	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CALLORED	· ·	0	U			U	U	0			0	U		U		U	O
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	764	844	1,011	847	847	1,143	0	207	0	61	0	0	0	13	0	0	5,737
HOURET FEI	BOY/MAN	534	602	694	601	598	821	0	207	0	60	0	0	0	10	0	0	4.127
	GIRL/WOMAN	230	242	317	246	247	321	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	3	0	0	1,607
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT ON TOKED		U			U	U	U			U	U	U				0	U
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	1,672	1,828	1,922	1,933	1,561	1,871	0	213	0	372	0	0	0	0	0	140	11,512
	BOY/MAN	1,267	1,238	1,337	1,361	1,115	1,458	0	213	0	315	0	0	0	0	0	74	8,378
	GIRL/WOMAN	402	583	583	569	444	412	0	0	0	57	0	0	0	0	0	66	3,116
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	3	7	2	3	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	18
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	226	319	438	467	353	343	34	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2,180
	BOY/MAN	169	226	306	340	264	278	32	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,615
	GIRL/WOMAN	54	91	132	125	88	64	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	556
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	3	2	0	2	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	9
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANADIAN HOCKEY LEAGUE	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,325	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,325
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,288	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,288
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	37	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	37
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANLAN	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	85,457	0	0	0	85,457
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	76,592	0	0	0	76,592
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8,813	0	0	0	8,813
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	52	0	0	0	52
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	69,702	73,867	81,125	79,094	70,646	77,927	7,366	19,937	1,325	14,853	1,663	0	85,677	947	1,361	17,659	603,149
	BOY/MAN	53,454	57,593	63,657	62,267	56,248	62,927	5,698	19,017	1,288	8,946	926	0	76,787	755	1,105	15,764	486,432
	GIRL/WOMAN	15,781	15,835	17,232	16,623	14,273	14,864	1,654	885	0	5,881	737	0	8,838	176	171	1,808	114,758
	NON-BINARY	4	9	5	4	9	13	0	0	0	3	0	0	52	1	1	3	104
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	457	420	224	195	113	115	14	34	37	22	0	0	0	15	84	82	1,812
	NOT CAPTURED	6	10	7	5	3	8	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	2	43

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

PLAYER REGISTRATIONS FIRST SHIFT

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	548	323	107	0	0	0	978
	BOY/MAN	339	192	72	0	0	0	603
	GIRL/WOMAN	207	130	35	0	0	0	372
	NON-BINARY	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	613	360	138	0	0	0	1,111
	BOY/MAN GIRL/WOMAN	413 199	243 117	86 52	0	0	0	742 368
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	67	40	9	0	0	0	116
	BOY/MAN	41	23	5	0	0	0	69
	GIRL/WOMAN	26	17	4	0	0	0	47
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	311	144	63	0	0	0	518
	BOY/MAN	194	83	39	0	0	0	316
	GIRL/WOMAN	117	60	24	0	0	0	201
	NON-BINARY PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	1 0	0	0	0	0	1 0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	37	30	8	0	0	0	75
	BOY/MAN	26	20	7	0	0	0	53
	GIRL/WOMAN	11	10	1	0	0	0	22
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	1,987	1,122	427	0	0	2	3,538
	BOY/MAN	1,126	646	243	0	0	2	2,017
	GIRL/WOMAN	857	476	184	0	0	0	1,517
	NON-BINARY	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	PREFER NOT TO SAY NOT CAPTURED	1 1	0	0	0	0	0	1
HOOVEY ELOTERY OVER TO		47.	0.4	00				007
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	174	81	32	0	0	0	287
	BOY/MAN	125	55	25	0	0	0	205
	GIRL/WOMAN	49	23	7	0	0	0	79
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY NOT CAPTURED	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	70711	077	200	457				004
HOOVEY OUFDED	TOTAL	377 237	300 159	157 64	1 0	0	1	836 461
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	POV/MAN		109	04	U	U		401
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	BOY/MAN			93	1	0		375
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	BOY/MAN GIRL/WOMAN NON-BINARY	140	141 0	93	1	0	0	375 0
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	GIRL/WOMAN	140	141				0	

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	TOTAL
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	139	75	25	0	0	0	239
	BOY/MAN	59	33	13	0	0	0	105
	GIRL/WOMAN	80	42	12	0	0	0	134
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	191	103	35	0	0	0	329
HOURET HOTA GOOTIA	BOY/MAN	91	51	18	0	0	0	160
	GIRL/WOMAN	100	52	16	0	0	0	168
	NON-BINARY	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
		Ĭ			·			
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	34	18	7	0	0	0	59
	BOY/MAN	23	11	4	0	0	0	38
	GIRL/WOMAN	11	7	3	0	0	0	21
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	86	51	28	0	0	0	165
	BOY/MAN	34	19	13	0	0	0	66
	GIRL/WOMAN	52	32	15	0	0	0	99
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	4,564	2,647	1,036	1	0	3	8,251
	BOY/MAN	2,708	1,535	589	0	0	3	4,835
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,849	1,107	446	1	0	0	3,403
	NON-BINARY	3	1	1	0	0	0	5
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	3	0	0	0	0	5
	NOT CAPTURED	2	1	0	0	0	0	3



^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry

within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

COACH REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	813	1,284	1,478	1,356	1,100	1,227	131	135	0	116	0	0	0	0	0	113	7,753
	BOY/MAN	747	1,199	1,381	1,268	1,038	1.146	117	135	0	91	0	0	0	0	0	105	7,227
	GIRL/WOMAN	65	82	93	84	62	78	13	0	0	25	0	0	0	0	0	8	510
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	3	2	3	0	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	2	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	2,468	2,719	3,163	2,930	2,406	2,466	0	443	0	190	0	0	0	28	0	672	17,485
	BOY/MAN	2,258	2,503	2,919	2,737	2,269	2,314	0	411	0	169	0	0	0	24	0	633	16,237
	GIRL/WOMAN	209	211	242	189	134	149	0	31	0	21	0	0	0	4	0	36	1,226
	NON-BINARY	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	3	2	4	3	3	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	20
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	883	1,096	1,015	955	713	717	0	122	0	270	0	0	0	0	0	0	5,771
	BOY/MAN	794	995	921	885	661	649	0	111	0	252	0	0	0	0	0	0	5,268
	GIRL/WOMAN	89	101	94	70	52	67	0	11	0	17	0	0	0	0	0	0	501
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	850	992	1,058	894	677	464	0	189	0	55	0	0	0	5	0	231	5,415
	BOY/MAN	746	881	962	809	611	415	0	174	0	55	0	0	0	2	0	228	4,883
	GIRL/WOMAN	102	110	95	85	65	48	0	14	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	3	525
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	88	147	152	162	125	119	0	59	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	6	861
	BOY/MAN	74	135	138	147	121	117	0	57	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	6	798
	GIRL/WOMAN	13	12	11	8	3	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	49
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	0	3	7	1	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	14
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	1,906	3,452	4,491	4,440	4,289	4,387	542	475	0	1,408	55	0	2	53	84	0	25,584
ON TAME HOURE I LEEKATION	BOY/MAN	1,680	3,153	4,129	4,065	3,940	4,103	476	471	0	1,266	28	0	2	46	69	0	23,428
	GIRL/WOMAN	205	237	297	275	292	249	63	1	0	127	27	0	0	7	15	0	1,795
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,750
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	21	62	65	100	56	35	3	3	0	15	0	0	0	0	0	0	360
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	617	774	783	769	714	791	59	85	0	0	0	0	0	5	85	0	4,682
	BOY/MAN	565	703	726	726	683	766	57	85	0	0	0	0	0	4	63	0	4,378
	GIRL/WOMAN	39	47	20	24	12	12	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	10	0	167
	NON-BINARY	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	13	23	37	19	19	13	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12	0	136
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	TOTAL	1,695	2,960	3,426	3,158	2,202	2,551	0	1,277	0	17	155	0	3	15	19	1,007	18,485
•	BOY/MAN	1,622	2,813	3,294	3,033	2,090	2,469	0	1,243	0	17	125	0	3	14	16	984	17,723
	GIRL/WOMAN	72	142	129	122	109	80	0	34	0	0	30	0	0	1	3	23	745
	NON-BINARY	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	4	3	3	3	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	16
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants

COACH REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	399	481	559	536	504	375	0	62	0	39	0	0	0	0	0	301	3,256
	BOY/MAN	362	443	527	512	479	363	0	58	0	39	0	0	0	0	0	244	3,027
	GIRL/WOMAN	35	37	31	24	25	12	0	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	57	225
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	535	670	676	631	581	493	13	110	0	9	0	0	0	3	6	0	3,727
HOURET NOVA SCOTIA	BOY/MAN	473	605	611	586	528	454	13	109	0	9	0	0	0	1	6	0	3,395
	GIRL/WOMAN	61	63	63	45	53	39	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	327
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	2	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	Ö	Ö	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	82	129	183	152	165	199	0	28	0	3	0	0	0	1	0	0	942
	BOY/MAN	71	121	161	141	152	174	0	28	0	3	0	0	0	1	0	0	852
	GIRL/WOMAN	11	8	21	11	13	25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	89
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	200	186	297	342	269	303	0	28	0	36	0	0	0	0	0	59	1,720
	BOY/MAN	181	168	268	312	259	284	0	27	0	30	0	0	0	0	0	56	1,585
	GIRL/WOMAN	19	18	29	30	10	19	0	1	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	3	135
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	11	21	31	40	22	19	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	71	215
	BOY/MAN	11	15	29	35	22	15	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	60	187
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	5	2	5	0	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	11	27
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANADIAN HOCKEY LEAGUE	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	158	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	158
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	155	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	155
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANLAN	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	10,547	14,911	17,312	16,365	13,767	14,111	745	3,013	158	2,143	213	0	5	110	194	2,460	96,054
	BOY/MAN	9,584	13,734	16,066	15,256	12,853	13,269	663	2,909	155	1,931	156	0	5	92	154	2,316	89,143
	GIRL/WOMAN	920	1,073	1,127	972	830	784	78	97	1	196	57	0	0	18	28	141	6,322
	NON-BINARY	0	4	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	43	100	117	136	83	57	4	7	2	16	0	0	0	0	12	3	580
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	2	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

OFFICIAL REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	LEVEL 1	LEVEL 2	LEVEL 3	МНР	NHP	OFF-ICE	OTHER	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	2,106	1,542	466	78	14	0	1,921	6,127
	BOY/MAN	1,804	1,370	422	65	11	0	1,632	5,304
	GIRL/WOMAN	278	162	43	13	3	0	277	776
	NON-BINARY	1	3	0	0	0	0	1	5
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	21	6	1	0	0	0	11	39
	NOT CAPTURED	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	3
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	1,756	2,763	361	105	9	0	1,459	6,453
	BOY/MAN	1,580	2,537	341	92	8	0	1,295	5,853
	GIRL/WOMAN	170	220	20	13	1	0	158	582
	NON-BINARY	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	5	6	0	0	0	0	6	17
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	1,490	849	250	65	15	0	1,190	3,859
	BOY/MAN	1,351	779	238	60	9	0	1,003	3,440
	GIRL/WOMAN	138	68	12	5	6	0	186	415
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	2	0	0	0	0	1	4
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	1,080	71	557	64	6	0	483	2,261
	BOY/MAN	977	70	518	58	4	0	424	2,051
	GIRL/WOMAN	101	1	39	6	2	0	59	208
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	56	55	69	23	3	10	72	288
	BOY/MAN	50	50	68	23	3	9	60	263
	GIRL/WOMAN	6	5	1	0	0	1	12	25
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	411	3,515	967	377	32	262	1,897	7,461
	BOY/MAN	310	3,245	895	360	22	171	1,607	6,610
	GIRL/WOMAN	100	256	71	16	9	90	284	826
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	14	1	1	1	1	6	25
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	14	779	4	126	6	369	352	1,650
	BOY/MAN	12	730	4	121	6	228	331	1,432
	GIRL/WOMAN	2	45	0	5	0	136	21	209
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	4	0	0	0	5	0	9
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY OUÉBEC	TOTAL	1,953	2,024	1.206	66	16	2,585	166	8,016
HOURLI QUEBEC	BOY/MAN	1,933	1.961	1,159	54	9	1,795	127	6,934
	GIRL/WOMAN	1,029	61	47	12	7	783	39	1,069
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	4	2	0	0	0	7	0	13
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
		Ĭ			·			Ĭ	

MEMBER	GENDER	LEVEL 1	LEVEL 2	LEVEL 3	МНР	NHP	OFF-ICE	OTHER	TOTAL
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	25	1.011	0	28	6	0	423	1,493
HOURET HEW BROHOWION	BOY/MAN	23	925	0	22	6	0	382	1,358
	GIRL/WOMAN	2	85	0	6	0	0	41	134
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
		ľ	, v		·				
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	51	244	412	79	7	0	507	1,300
	BOY/MAN	44	211	382	65	6	0	437	1,145
	GIRL/WOMAN	7	32	30	14	1	0	67	151
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	1	0	0	0	0	2	3
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	159	19	140	54	3	0	98	473
	BOY/MAN	134	18	132	43	3	0	72	402
	GIRL/WOMAN	25	1	8	11	0	0	26	71
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	136	165	296	78	2	0	264	941
	BOY/MAN	123	144	267	73	2	0	226	835
	GIRL/WOMAN	13	21	29	5	0	0	38	106
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	12	15	0	0	0	0	31	58
	BOY/MAN	11	14	0	0	0	0	24	49
	GIRL/WOMAN	1	1	0	0	0	0	6	8
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	9,249	13,052	4,728	1,143	119	3,226	8,863	40,380
	BOY/MAN	8,248	12,054	4,426	1,036	89	2,203	7,620	35,676
	GIRL/WOMAN	963	958	300	106	29	1,010	1,214	4,580
	NON-BINARY	2	3	0	0	0	0	2	7
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	34	36	2	1	1	13	27	114
	NOT CAPTURED	2	1	0	0	0	0	0	3



^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry

within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

BENCH STAFF REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	986	1,199	1,323	1,236	993	1,052	101	112	0	175	0	0	0	0	0	17	7,194
	BOY/MAN	551	629	654	636	492	515	49	80	0	124	0	0	0	0	0	8	3,738
	GIRL/WOMAN	433	565	666	595	497	531	52	31	0	50	0	0	0	0	0	9	3,429
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	5	3	4	4	5	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	25
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	304	337	397	378	325	356	0	163	0	79	0	0	0	49	0	46	2,434
	BOY/MAN	142	132	186	150	125	116	0	86	0	60	0	0	0	30	0	13	1,040
	GIRL/WOMAN	162	205	209	228	198	237	0	77	0	19	0	0	0	19	0	32	1,386
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	2	0	2	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	8
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	681	613	573	471	359	366	0	82	0	244	0	0	0	0	0	0	3,389
	BOY/MAN	463	397	401	324	253	265	0	62	0	218	0	0	0	0	0	0	2,383
	GIRL/WOMAN	218	216	172	147	106	100	0	20	0	25	0	0	0	0	0	0	1,004
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	281	353	350	285	272	169	0	90	0	34	0	0	0	3	0	71	1,908
	BOY/MAN	58	100	111	96	106	64	0	53	0	29	0	0	0	1	0	47	665
	GIRL/WOMAN	222	248	238	188	165	105	0	37	0	5	0	0	0	2	0	24	1,234
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	1	5	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	33	38	53	56	37	32	0	36	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	287
	BOY/MAN	18	11	18	21	16	18	0	30	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	134
	GIRL/WOMAN	15	27	35	33	21	14	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	151
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	1,888	2,442	3,340	3,521	3,381	3,334	461	500	0	4,197	42	0	1	62	26	0	23,195
ONIANIO HOURET I EDERATION	BOY/MAN	1,300	1,470	2,000	2,075	1,918	1,963	276	418	0	3,070	13	0	0	33	18	0	14,554
	GIRL/WOMAN	550	882	1,182	1,307	1,344	1,306	177	78	0	1,054	28	0	1	27	8	0	7,944
	NON-BINARY	0	2	1,102	1,007	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	38	88	157	137	119	65	8	4	0	73	1	0	0	2	0	0	692
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	360	446	419	493	415	492	34	57	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	2,719
	BOY/MAN	201	201	191	256	225	290	21	47	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1,433
	GIRL/WOMAN	146	226	185	203	177	188	12	10	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	1,149
	NON-BINARY	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	13	19	42	34	13	14	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	136
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY QUÉBEC	TOTAL	254	469	678	574	485	560	0	326	0	27	56	0	0	12	1	186	3,628
	BOY/MAN	169	260	399	323	314	365	0	239	0	17	35	0	0	10	1	159	2,291
	GIRL/WOMAN	85	209	278	250	171	194	0	87	0	10	21	0	0	2	0	26	1,333
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	4
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

BENCH STAFF REGISTRATIONS

MEMBER	GENDER	U7	U9	U11	U13	U15	U18	U21	JUNIOR	MAJOR JUNIOR	SENIOR	COLLEGE & UNI	HSCA	ADULT	PARA/ SLEDGE	SPECIAL NEEDS	OTHER	TOTAL
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	280	299	284	268	248	180	0	33	0	43	0	0	0	0	0	107	1,742
nooner nen enonemen	BOY/MAN	171	143	132	117	107	84	0	27	0	36	0	0	0	0	0	49	866
	GIRL/WOMAN	107	153	148	149	141	95	0	6	0	7	0	0	0	0	0	57	863
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	2	3	4	2	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	13
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	101	167	260	278	268	212	2	48	0	2	0	0	0	2	0	0	1,340
	BOY/MAN	43	40	62	67	62	70	0	38	0	1	0	0	0	2	0	0	385
	GIRL/WOMAN	58	127	198	210	206	140	2	10	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	952
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	28	65	95	94	81	106	0	14	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	484
	BOY/MAN	17	17	41	36	37	44	0	8	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	201
	GIRL/WOMAN	11	48	54	58	44	62	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	283
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	21	22	160	171	135	163	0	11	0	22	0	0	0	0	0	36	741
	BOY/MAN	10	10	67	69	61	89	0	8	0	21	0	0	0	0	0	20	355
	GIRL/WOMAN	11	12	93	102	73	74	0	2	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	16	384
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	0	3	1	4	1	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12
	BOY/MAN	0	3	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	4	1	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANADIAN HOCKEY LEAGUE	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	161	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	161
CANADIAN HUCKET LEAGUE	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	143	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	161 143
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	17	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	17
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CANLAN	TOTAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	BOY/MAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	GIRL/WOMAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NON-BINARY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	5,217	6,453	7,933	7,829	7,000	7,025	598	1,472	161	4,824	98	0	1	131	27	465	49,234
	BOY/MAN	3,143	3,413	4,263	4,170	3,716	3,883	346	1,096	143	3,577	48	0	0	77	19	298	28,192
	GIRL/WOMAN	2,018	2,918	3,458	3,474	3,144	3,049	243	370	17	1,172	49	0	1	52	8	164	20,137
	NON-BINARY	0	2	2	3	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8
	PREFER NOT TO SAY	56	120	210	181	140	92	9	6	1	75	1	0	0	2	0	3	896
	NOT CAPTURED	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1

^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry



^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

CLINIC REGISTRATIONS

ORGANIZATION	QUALIFICATION GROUP	CLINICS	REGISTRANTS	ATTENDEES
HOCKEY CANADA	TOTAL	13	187	80
HOOKET GARADA	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	8	97	28
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	4	83	47
	DEVELOPMENT 1	1	7	5
	52722972117	, i	,	ŭ
BC HOCKEY	TOTAL	58	1,305	1,219
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	9	104	96
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	26	522	498
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	1	23	21
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	1	24	22
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	3	48	48
HOCKEY ALBERTA	TOTAL	24	399	356
	DEVELOPMENT 1	18	584	534
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	5	110	92
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	5	92	83
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	1	8	6
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	3	16	13
	DEVELOPMENT 1	9	137	126
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	36	36
HOCKEY SASKATCHEWAN	TOTAL	64	4,082	3,451
nooner onoun onema	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	38	3,642	3,056
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	8	96	86
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	3	42	37
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	3	115	114
	DEVELOPMENT 1	11	156	127
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	31	31
HOCKEY MANITOBA	TOTAL	58	1,103	1,009
HOURET MARTIUDA	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	39	746	662
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	15	288	286
	DEVELOPMENT 1	4	69	61
HOCKEY NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	37	853	772
HOCKET NORTHWESTERN ONTARIO	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	2	157	157
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	2	32	31
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	14	108	102
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	15	128	124
	DEVELOPMENT 1	2	36	32
	GENDER IDENTITY AND EXPRESSION	1	382	326
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	10	0
ONTARIO HOCKEY FEDERATION	TOTAL	123	15,961	13.875
ONTARIO HOURETTE EDERATION	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	14	263	206
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	20	715	547
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	2	49	43
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	1	59	59
	DEVELOPMENT 1	79	2,349	2,048
	GENDER IDENTITY AND EXPRESSION	3	12,270	10,771
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	85	84
	HU COACH 1 / COACH 2	3	171	117

ORGANIZATION	QUALIFICATION GROUP	CLINICS	REGISTRANTS	ATTENDEES
HOCKEY EASTERN ONTARIO	TOTAL	74	3,952	3,475
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	15	404	249
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	8	167	127
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	22	611	580
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	16	437	404
	DEVELOPMENT 1	11	310	278
	GENDER IDENTITY AND EXPRESSION	1	1,999	1,816
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	24	21
HOCKEY OUÉBEC	TOTAL	124	8,794	6,333
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	55	5.289	4.829
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	38	2.677	860
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	1	2	2
	DEVELOPMENT 1	28	767	585
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	2	59	57
HOCKEY NEW BRUNSWICK	TOTAL	15	421	351
HOURET HEW BRONOWICK	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	8	308	246
	DEVELOPMENT 1	6	100	92
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	13	13
HOCKEY NOVA SCOTIA	TOTAL	25	178	53
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	5	29	0
	DEVELOPMENT 1	19	97	53
	HIGH PERFORMANCE 1	1	52	0
HOCKEY PEI	TOTAL	8	166	137
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	1	14	13
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	2	23	13
	DEVELOPMENT 1	5	129	111
HOCKEY NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR	TOTAL	36	715	652
	COACH - INSTRUCTIONAL STREAM	8	128	119
	COACH - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	13	284	274
	COACH 1 - INTRO TO COACH	2	46	40
	COACH 2 - COACH LEVEL	1	40	35
	DEVELOPMENT 1	12	217	184
HOCKEY NORTH	TOTAL	1	4	4
	DEVELOPMENT 1	1	4	4
TOTAL		660	38,120	31,767



^{*} The source for registration data is the Hockey Canada Registry

^{**} Registration data is calculated based on the unique number of participants within each category (i.e. player, coaches, on-ice officials)

SPORT INTEGRITY

OUR COMMITMENT TO PARTICIPANT SAFETY

Hockey Canada remains steadfast in our commitment to fostering environments where safety is not merely an aspiration but a fundamental right for all participants. We recognize that creating and maintaining safe spaces is a shared responsibility that extends across our entire community-from leadership and staff to volunteers, coaches, officials, and participants themselves.

Our dedication goes beyond compliance: it represents a cultural

transformation toward environments that actively promote safety, strength, resilience, and self-confidence. We are committed to protecting the holistic well-being of every individual who participates in our programs, safeguarding their mental, physical, emotional, spiritual, and authentic well-being. This comprehensive approach ensures that participants can engage fully and authentically without fear of harm or maltreatment.

THE SPORT INTEGRITY FRAMEWORK: OUR STRATEGIC FOUNDATION

At the heart of our sport integrity initiatives lies our comprehensive Sport Integrity Framework-a strategic blueprint that embodies our unwavering commitment to creating positive, healthy, and safe sporting environments. This framework represents more than a set of guidelines: it is our roadmap for systemic change and continuous improvement.

The framework encompasses four critical pillars of action:

- 1. Policy Development and Implementation: Establishing clear, evidence-based policies that set expectations and provide consistent guidance across all levels of our organization.
- 2. Education and Awareness: Delivering comprehensive training and educational programs that empower participants, staff, and volunteers to recognize, prevent, and respond to integrity issues.

- 3. Reporting and Response Systems: Maintaining robust, accessible mechanisms for reporting concerns while ensuring fair, timely, and effective resolution processes.
- 4. Advocacy and Leadership: Championing sport integrity initiatives within our organization and across the broader sporting community, leading by example in the pursuit of cultural change.

To ensure accountability and measure our progress effectively, the organization has established clear, measurable objectives tied to each pillar of the framework. These metrics enable us to track our advancement, identify areas requiring additional focus, and demonstrate our commitment to continuous improvement.





SPORT INTEGRITY

KEY ACHIEVEMENTS AND INITIATIVES

ENHANCED SCREENING AND BACKGROUND VERIFICATION

Hockey Canada's multi-layered screening approach includes enhanced police information checks, vulnerable sector checks, social media screenings, international background verifications, comprehensive screening disclosure forms, and driver's abstract reviews. The specific requirements are carefully tailored to match the roles and responsibilities of each individual being screened.

In the past year alone, the organization successfully screened approximately 2,500 individuals, representing a substantial commitment to participant safety. This initiative was further strengthened by the Board's adoption of a new national screening policy, ensuring consistency and comprehensiveness across all screening activities.

INDEPENDENT THIRD PARTY COMPLAINT MANAGEMENT

For the third consecutive year, our Independent Third Party (ITP) has successfully facilitated complaint management processes for all sanctioned programming below the national level. This independent mechanism has proven invaluable in providing participants with a safe, confidential avenue to report concerns and seek resolution.

The ITP has generated substantial data and insights regarding the prevalence of maltreatment in sanctioned hockey, contributing to our understanding of systemic issues and informing our prevention strategies. Detailed analysis of this data and its implications can be found on the ITP website in quarterly and annual reports. Further, for additional information about national level third-party complaint management systems and on-ice maltreatment incidents, please refer to our annual Maltreatment Report.

To ensure the continued effectiveness of this critical service, the organization commissioned an independent review of the ITP mechanism. The review concluded that the system is functioning effectively and achieving its intended outcomes. Based on the review's recommendations, we have implemented targeted improvements to ensure we continue to offer best-in-class complaint management services.

RESPONSIBLE COACHING MOVEMENT

Demonstrating our commitment to coaching excellence and participant safety, the organization formally adopted the Responsible Coaching Movement (RCM). This pledge represents our dedication to promoting coaching practices that prioritize participant development, safety, and well-being while maintaining the highest ethical standards.

TRANSITION TO NEW NATIONAL SAFE SPORT MECHANISM

In alignment with evolving best practices in sport integrity, the organization successfully transitioned from the Office of the Sport Integrity Commissioner (OSIC) to the Canadian Safe Sport Program (CSSP). This transition reflects our commitment to leveraging the most current and effective resources available to support our sport integrity objectives, alignment with national level maltreatment complaint management requirements, and to ensure participants have access to comprehensive support services.

LOOKING FORWARD

Our sport integrity journey represents an ongoing commitment to holistic safety. The achievements highlighted in this report demonstrate significant progress, but we recognize that building and maintaining a culture of integrity requires sustained effort and continuous evolution.

As we move forward, we remain dedicated to strengthening our Sport Integrity Framework, expanding our educational initiatives, and ensuring that every participant in our programs can pursue their sporting goals in an environment that celebrates their potential while protecting their well-being.





CULTURE, INCLUSION AND DIVERSE COMMUNITY RELATIONS

Hockey Canada envisions a hockey ecosystem where inclusion is not an initiative, but a lived reality woven into every aspect of the game, from grassroots to governance. As part of that work, we continue to use our platforms for social impact and influencing a culture that is reflective of the diverse communities across our nation, ensuring that equitable opportunities for participation are available for people of all backgrounds.

Of note during the 2024-25 season, Hockey Canada:

- 🖐 Hosted the second Beyond the Boards summit in Ottawa, convening 120 attendees involved in hockey and sport to focus on the outcomes of unhealthy hockey culture.
- upply the Conducted four comprehensive Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) learning sessions for staff and EDI leads from the 13 Members, with over 90% of staff indicating that they feel the organization has done a good job of advancing inclusion.
- 🌞 In collaboration with external subject matter experts, and with funding from the Hockey Canada Foundation, hosted a grassroots para hockey workshop during the 2024 Para Cup, which brought together 60 key stakeholders involved in para and adaptive hockey across Canada to address the current state of para hockey and identify gaps within the system that can be addressed to foster growth.
- Participated in both Toronto and Calgary Pride 2024 with You Can Play, the Canadian Olympic Committee and the Canadian Paralympic Committee.
- Piloted a new learning and development education program with five Members focused on evolving the culture of hockey.
- Supported initiatives to advance the organization's commitment to the Truth and Reconciliation Commission Calls to Action in Sport. including:
 - Indigenous inclusion in sport events by ensuring that Indigenous Peoples are equal partners in the bidding, planning and delivery of events organized by Hockey Canada, including the 2025 IIHF World Junior Championship, Esso Cup, TELUS Cup and Centennial Cup, presented by Tim Hortons.
 - Continued support and sanctioning of the 2025 National Aboriginal Hockey Championship, which annually helps foster cultural unity and pride by celebrating the athletic abilities of Indigenous players across the country.

Hockey Canada continues to advance actions identified from the EDI Path Forward that was launched in August 2023 and detailed our ongoing efforts to drive sustainable change within the hockey community in Canada.

At the end of the 2024-25 season, 36 items from the EDI Path Forward had been completed or in progress of being complete, and we are currently at the proactive status based on the Global Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Benchmarks.

With support from Sport Canada, Hockey Canada continued work on a two-year grant to ensure that our language for Hockey Canada programs, leagues, championships and events is consistent and reflective of present-day language related to gender and gender identity. The project was also piloted with three Members.

Funding from the Hockey Canada Foundation provided training opportunities with Hockey Canada's 13 Members to support awareness and implementation of the Gender Expression/Gender Identity Policy and created an updated eLearning Course in Ontario dedicated to better understanding Gender Expression & Gender Identity.

Hockey Canada also is a contributing member of the United Nations Eradicate Hate Global Summit Sports Working Group, which works to marshal the unifying principles and influence of sport to counter hate speech and advocate for respect, inclusion and hate-free communities.





CULTURE, INCLUSION AND DIVERSE COMMUNITY RELATIONS

HOCKEY CANADA WORKFORCE DEMOGRAPHICS - 2024-25

Our workforce is a key driver that helps us live our mission - to lead, develop and promote positive hockey experiences. Hockey Canada provides all employees the opportunity to voluntarily self-disclose demographic information through our safe and secure human resource management system. All information is confidential and is only accessible by select employees within Hockey Canada's People, Culture and Inclusion department. This

data helps inform a variety of recruitment and hiring initiatives to support the organization in being reflective and responsive to the communities we serve.

Compared to the previous year, Hockey Canada increased its numbers of employees who identify as women, including at the executive, director and manager levels in 2024-25.

ROLE	MEN (%)	WOMEN (%)	PREFER NOT TO DISCLOSE (%)	NON-BINARY (%)
BOARD OF DIRECTORS	44	56	0	0
HOCKEY CANADA EMPLOYEES	56	42	1	1
COORDINATOR	47	53	0	0
MANAGER	56	44	0	0
DIRECTOR	65	27	4	4
LEADERSHIP	64	36	0	0

RACIAL AND ETHNIC IDENTITY	%
BLACK	2%
FILIPINO	1%
INDIGENOUS	1%
LATIN AMERICAN	1%
SOUTH ASIAN	2%
SOUTHEAST ASIAN	1%
WEST ASIAN, NORTH AFRICAN OR ARAB	1%
WHITE	73%
PREFER NOT TO ANSWER	18%

BILINGUAL SELF-DECLARATION	%
BEGINNER	58%
INTERMEDIATE	26%
ADVANCED	16%





HOCKEY CANADA FOUNDATION

The Hockey Canada Foundation is a registered non-profit that works alongside Hockey Canada to provide secure, sustainable, long-term funding to support the future of the game. In partnership with generous donors, the Foundation has raised over \$13 million since 2009, including \$6.9 million in legacy funding.

The Foundation recognizes the powerful role hockey plays in teaching life lessons and instilling values that make Canadians unique. As Canada becomes more diverse, many new Canadians

are unfamiliar with the game. At the same time, increased screen time and sedentary lifestyles mean fewer social interactions. Giving kids the chance to play gets them active and helps build teamwork and confidence.

We believe anyone who wants to play hockey should be able to. That's why the Foundation supports programs that remove barriers to participation.



Canada's premier amateur sports foundation.

OUR MISSION

Provide needed financial support that will remove barriers and grow the game, ensuring success on and off the ice.

The Foundation provides grants to Hockey Canada programs aligned with our mission. In 2024-25, we granted over \$1.34 million to initiatives that eliminate barriers and grow the game, including \$793,000 dedicated to women's and girls' hockey.

We are proud to enable access through three flagship programs:

ASSIST FUND

Created to help families facing financial challenges, the Assist Fund offers up to \$500 per player in registration fee subsidies. To date, over 10,711 players have received support, with 34% of assists going to families from Black, Indigenous, and racialized communities.

2024-25 ASSISTS: 2,211

DREAMS COME TRUE

Dreams Come True brings hockey to kids who might not otherwise get the chance to play. Events across Canada have welcomed over 1,810 participants, providing full equipment, registration subsidies, and basic skill-building—all in a fun, inclusive environment.

2024-25 EVENTS: 1 PARTICIPANTS: 30

HOCKEY IS HERS

Through Hockey is Hers, the Foundation helps more girls and women access and stay involved in hockey. We support programs focused on participation, retention, coaching and officiating development, and high-performance initiatives, including Canada's National Teams. Our goal: equity for women and girls at every level.





HOCKEY CANADA FOUNDATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Hockey Canada Foundation Board of Directors tirelessly give their time, energy and expertise to guide the Foundation and drive its mission.

HOCKEY CANADA FOUNDATION BOARD OF DIRECTORS

CANADA



ASHIF MAWJI CHAIR



MIKE HUMES VICE-CHAIR



BILL ACKERMAN TREASURER



PETER BRAUTI SECRETARY



DOUG GOSS
PAST CHAIR



STEVE ALBIANI



KAT BITOVE



PAUL DI BENEDETTO



SEAN FINN



ANGELA JAMES, O.C.



BARRY F. LORENZETTI



BRAD MORRIS



CHERYL POUNDER

UNITED STATES



MIKE HUMES CHAIR



STEVE GRIGGS VICE-CHAIR



MICHAEL WRIGHT SECRETARY



BILL ACKERMAN TREASURER



STEVEN DORFMAN



BARBARA LAIDLAW



LOWELL THOMAS







BRAND & COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

Hockey Canada wants to cultivate a connected and inclusive hockey community by engaging fans and participants across the country and around the world. Through our digital platforms and social media channels, we celebrate the journey of the game, from local rinks to international stages, and from Timbits players and coaches to Team Canada athletes and staff.

Our focus is on building meaningful connections through dynamic content, consistent game coverage and storytelling that reflects the diversity, passion and pride found across Canada's hockey landscape. By expanding our reach and deepening this engagement, we not only strengthen the bond Canadians have with the game but also create greater visibility and value for our Members, partners and the broader hockey ecosystem.

HOCKEY CANADA'S BRAND ENGAGEMENT

SOCIAL MEDIA FOLLOWERS

2,067,045

SOCIAL MEDIA IMPRESSIONS

256,167,364

NEW USERS TO HOCKEYCANADA.CA

7,942,065

TOTAL VIEWS ON HOCKEYCANADA.CA

34,842,829

HOCKEY CANADA INSIDER SUBSCRIBERS

212,144

HOCKEY CANADA FOUNDATION'S RRAND FNGAGEMENT

SOCIAL MEDIA FOLLOWERS

818

SOCIAL MEDIA IMPRESSIONS

1,368,944

VIEWS ON HOCKEYCANADAFOUNDATION.CA

52,535

VIEWS ON ASSISTFUND.HOCKEYCANADAFOUNDATION.CA

172,760

EMAIL SUBSCRIBERS

11.362





FINANCE

Hockey Canada has five components to its financial statement fund structure: the Operating Fund, the Insurance Fund, the Uninsured Risk Fund, the International Event Hosting Support Fund, and the Strategic Plan Fund. Each Fund is governed by policies approved by the Hockey Canada Board of Directors.

The following summarizes the use of these funds:

SOURCES OF FUNDING

Grass roots programming

National events

National teams

Sport safety

Sponsorship

OPERATING

Licensing Government funding

Including Sport Canada and Own the Podium

Hockey Canada Foundation grants

Funding agency donations

Broadcast rights

Member assessment fees and investment income

INSURANCE

Insurance fees and premiums

Paid by Members and investment income

Uninsured claims not covered by an active insurance policy

Fund balance set by Management and approved by the Board

UNINSURED RISK FUND

Any changes to the fund balance recommended by Management and approved by the Board

Any settlements of uninsured claims are subject to review by the Risk Management Committee

with a recommendation for settlement sent to the Board for approval

INTERNATIONAL EVENT HOSTING SUPPORT FUND International events including the IIHF World Junior Championship, IIHF Women's World Championship, World Para Hockey Championship, Hlinka Gretzky Cup, and investment income

STRATEGIC PLAN FUND

Supporting Member organizations for initiatives that are national in scope

Funding current and future technologies

Initiatives to support increasing the membership base across the country

Net proceeds from strategic, long-term initiatives and investment income

Financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2025 are posted on HockeyCanada.ca. This practice began in December 2022 when Hockey Canada, for the first time in its history, posted its year-end financials in an effort to increase transparency.





INSURANCE & RISK MANAGEMENT

Hockey Canada places great importance on mitigating risk to create healthy and safe environments for our Registered Participants. Effective risk management requires all our participants in sanctioned programming to play specific roles to reduce or prevent accidents or injuries before they occur.

Insurance is an important part of our risk management framework and is procured based on what is practical, possible and costeffective. Hockey Canada has engaged insurance carriers who understand the needs of our organization for policy coverage in the areas of commercial general liability, directors and officers' liability, and accidental death and dismemberment coverage.

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY INSURANCE

\$11.58 PER PARTICIPANT

The Hockey Canada Commercial General Liability Insurance coverage is designed to respond on behalf of any Registered Participant for their on-ice and off-ice activities while participating in Hockey Canada or Member sanctioned activities. The policy is a personal injury and property damage policy.

DIRECTORS & OFFICERS LIARILITY INSURANCE

\$5.44 PER PARTICIPANT

This policy covers the directors and officers of all minor hockey associations, junior teams, Members and Major Junior teams and leagues for their exposure to legal action arising from alleged wrongful acts, which they are believed to have committed while on the board of directors of one or more of these organizations

ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT INSURANCE

\$4.62 PER PARTICIPANT

The Hockey Canada Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance provides coverage to its limits for very serious, permanent injuries that might occur while participating in a Hockey Canada or Member-sanctioned activity. This coverage is in addition to any other valid and collectable insurance policy.

Separate from the above-referenced insurance policies. Hockey Canada provides Major Medical/Dental secondary compensation at a rate of \$2.15 per Registered Participant. This secondary compensation has specified limits and provides additional medical and dental compensation to Registered Participants after they have exhausted the limits of their private insurance.

In addition to insurance, our risk management strategy includes working with our Members to emphasize the safety of the athlete, clarity of rules and policies, and respect in the game. By continuing our efforts in these areas, the game will be safer for all Registered Participants.





